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Labor-Management Council Minutes
Meeting Date:  January 6, 2015
Cochran Room, Kilcawley Center
In Attendance: Dr. Martin Abraham, Interim Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs and Council Co-Chair; John Beshara, Chief of Police-YSU; Allan Boggs, Director, Labor Relations; Dr. Annette Burden, Council Co-Chair (OEA); Michael Glonek (APAS); Neal McNally, Interim Vice President for Finance and Administration; Kevin Reynolds, Chief Human Resources Officer; Jacob Schriner-Briggs, Vice President, Student Government; Michael Slavens, President, Student Government; and Brittany Bowyer, Office of VP for Finance and Administration.
No members from ACE were in attendance, so no quorum was present.  The group decided to go over the agenda for any updates.
Check-In Updates 
None.
Budget Update 
Mr. McNally said the general fund has a $10 million deficit and as discussed at the December 9 meeting of the Board of Trustees (BOT) the plan to reduce the deficit will be done in a two phases.  The plan this year is to address the deficit of $5 million, including the elimination of vacant staff positions for a $3 million savings and $700,000 savings for faculty.  Then the following year address the remaining $5 million.  He mentioned that per the State of Ohio the State Share of Instruction (SSI) money YSU receives is about $38-39 million and depends on the course completion number given in May and then the finalized data given in November and due to good numbers we got an increase in SSI money.  Mr. McNally stated that at the upcoming March BOT meeting will focus on how to adjust deficits.  He said growth revenue is attainable as more students come to YSU and complete courses. 
Disability Issues
Dr. Burden said she received the accessibility document that Mr. Bill Spencer wrote up per our previous LMC meeting stemming from concerns voiced by faculty, staff and students.  Dr. Burden felt the document addressed a lot of the concerns that were general misconceptions and liked how he gave historical background on the development of accessibility codes and guidelines.  She sent a thank you email to Mr. Spencer and also posted the document on the YSU-OEA website.  Mrs. Bowyer sent the document to the LMC group via email on January 5.  
Immigration Issues for YSU Employees Update

Dr. Abraham informed the group of a new hire in Center for International Studies and Programs (CISP).  Ms. Ann Gardner, will start on January 16 and has a law degree and has many years of experience with international training and has worked over seas.  He felt international enrollment would increase with her help.  He also mentioned the CISP is currently reporting to both he and Dr. Sylvia Imler, Interim Director for Diversity and Multicultural Affairs.
Dr. Burden said she would like to create a Faculty and Staff International Association sanctioned by YSU.  She feels that creating this association and a corresponding website would be good for international connection for all groups to meet, talk, and share their stories.  She would like the international community know that YSU is here for them and recognizes them.  Dr. Abraham felt this was a good idea and that there should be no real cost associated with creating this association, except for maybe food for meetings or speaker presentations as needed.  He asked Dr. Burden to compile a list of faculty and staff to get the association started.  Once a group is established a staff member in CISP could help with the website for the association.  
Ideas to Change Low Morale of Faculty and Staff
Dr. Abraham hopes enrollment increases and in turn so will money.
Dr. Burden felt that ideas to increase morale could be worked on once negotiations are done, because at this point morale is too difficult to identify and address ways in which it could be boosted.  

Chief Beshara asked the group if we are trying to change the morale shouldn’t there be a survey to find out what needs to be changed.  Dr. Burden and the group said there was a Campus Climate Survey done a few years ago and the results of the survey are online.  Chief Beshara feels that more communication needs to be given from the administration to the campus community to make them believe the real problems YSU is facing. He said trust is a big issue and many people think money is being hidden and someone needs to make the hard decisions at the end of the day to better communicate and address the fact that there is no money.  He mentioned that other universities in Ohio and in other states are affected by money problems and miscommunication as well.  He concluded by saying you can’t make everyone happy and that money is always going to be an issue.  
Dr. Burden told the group she feels that the BOT makes decisions that relate to all groups, but don’t understand the actual issues.  She shared a brief quote from the late Mario Cuomo’s, “Tale of Two Cities” from his keynote address at the 1984 Democratic National Conventions during President Ronald Reagan’s presidency:
“There is despair Mr. President, in the faces that you don’t see, in the places that you don’t visit in your shining city.”

Dr. Burden compared YSU to the shining city and felt that the administration shouldn’t put false information out and pretend that things are okay here at YSU.

Dr. Abraham said that part of his new job as Provost is to educate the BOT on the general picture at YSU and help the Board make decisions via senior leadership.  He would like to know the problems and would like to work to address and correct the problems.  As for problems in regards to money and what should be done with it and how it should be spent the concerns are brought to the Board to be looked at and voted on.  He said senior leadership is trying to correct these money concerns.   
Mr. McNally said he wished there were money to spend, but there isn’t.  He stated that there is no fiscal mismanagement taking place and fortunately for YSU we are not under fiscal watch by the state or being audited for irresponsible spending.

Dr. Burden mentioned that she had a few Budget Taskforce meetings with Randy Dunn, Gene Grilli and Ikram Khawaja when they were here.  She felt those meetings were beneficial in helping to find ways to reduce cost and save money across campus.  She mentioned that after the meetings ended, she felt one of the meeting participants Dr. Pete Woodlock should have been on the current Budget Development Council, but was never added.  Mr. McNally and Dr. Abraham said there were already finance personnel on the council and Dr. Woodlock was not needed.  Dr. Burden would like to start the meetings up again but with just the four union presidents, Dr. Abraham and Mr. McNally.  Dr. Abraham agreed to meet and asked Dr. Burden to compile the data and materials to revisit the items discussed previously at the Budget Taskforce meetings.  He said if tough decisions need made at least we can say we had multiple meetings to base the final decision on.
Announcements
· Changes to the Academic Calendar and Commencement

· Dr. Abraham announced to the group that there will be changes to the upcoming academic calendars.  The first changes will be for the fall 2015 academic calendar to change the start of fall classes to August 19 and to have fall commencement on December 13, to allow faculty to post grades earlier.  He said they checked state policies and procedures and this change is okay.  
· The second change will be to separate spring commencement into two separate ceremonies the same day.  The first ceremony will be held in the morning and consist of three colleges for undergraduate commencement and then in the afternoon the three remaining colleges for undergraduate commencement, along with graduate commencement.  By doing this the location for commencement will be less congested and overflowing with visitors and set up for both undergraduate and graduate ceremonies will remain the same.
· The last change is to eliminate summer commencement.  The idea is to have students who would be graduating at the end of the summer semester to attend commencement either at spring semester prior to summer or at fall semester after summer.  This idea is still under discussion and will be reviewed further on Monday by the Academic Senate to see if this change is okay to implement.  

· College Reorganization

· Mr. Slavens asked if there was any update on the reorganization of the colleges.  Dr. Abraham said not at the moment and that a group of 16 faculty members and chairs, chaired by Dean Joseph Mosca, will work on possible reorganization of colleges during spring semester. 

· Health Insurance

· Mr. Reynolds informed the group that the new benefits year for health insurance started on January 1 and said Human Resources would be sending out a reminder email this week in regards to employees receiving their new insurance cards for the two new carriers Delta Dental and National Vision Administrators.  He also mentioned that Medical Mutual would still be used for medical and prescription drug coverage.
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 10:03 a.m.

Agenda Items for the Next Meeting
1) Check-In Updates

2) Budget Update
3) Enrollment Update – Gary Swegan
4) Center for International Studies & Programs Update – Jef Davis
5) Mechanisms for Improved Communication
Next Labor Management Council Meeting:  
Tuesday, March 3, 2015, 9:00 a.m.

Kilcawley Center, Cochran Room

2015 Schedule of Labor Management Council Meetings:
· Tuesday, May 5, 2015 at 9 a.m.

· Tuesday, July 7, 2015 at 9 a.m.

· Tuesday, September 1, 2015 at 9 a.m.

· Tuesday, November 3, 2015 at 9 a.m.
Respectfully submitted, Brittany Bowyer, Recorder
